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  HARWICH
HARWICH TOWN HALL

732 Main Street

HARWICH PLANNING BOARD
TUESDAY, July 11, 2017
Donn B. Griffin Room
6:30 PM

MINUTES
PRESENT: Chairman, Lawrence Brophy; Vice Chairman, James Atkinson; Joseph McParland; Linda Cebula; David Harris and Mary Maslowski, alternate.
ABSENT: Peter DeBakker; Allan Peterson; Tom Stello.
ALSO PRESENT: Town Planner, Aly Sabatino.
CALL TO ORDER
6:30 PM by Chairman Lawrence Brophy with a quorum present.  Chairman Brophy announced that David Harris is a full member of the Planning Board.
Chairman Brophy announced the Recording & Taping Notification: As required by law, the Town may audio or video record the meeting.  Any person intending to either audio or video record the open session is required to inform the Chair.

PUBLIC HEARING

I.

a. PB20170-18 Town of Harwich – Selectmen, owner, c/o Robert Cafarelli,Town Engineer, John Rendon, Harbormaster, applicant, seeks approval of Site Plan Review and Use Special Permits (20 + parking spaces) with waiver(s) for the property(s) known as Saquatucket Harbor.  The landside project is located at 715 & 731 Route 28, Map 15, and Parcels T3 & H4, respectively, in the C-V and R-L districts.  The petitioner(s) landside redevelopment project plan established (100+/-) new parking stalls and reconfigured parking stalls.  The application is for two (2) municipal buildings (2,838 SF & 2,477 SF), a seasonal snack shack (500 SF), four (4) commercial ticketing sheds, common/green spaces with artisan shacks and accessible pedestrian ways and boardwalk, along with certain appurtenant systems and features.  The application is pursuant to the Code of the Town of Harwich §§325-55 and -51 as set forth in MGL c. 40A §9.
Chairman Brophy recused himself from the Hearing as he was a member of the Saquatucket Committee and remained present in the audience.  Vice Chairman, James Atkinson took over the meeting.

Presenters:  Robert Cafarelli, Town Engineer and John Rendon, Harbormaster

Mr. Cafarelli explained changes proposed on the Downey property with printed design plans as follows:
· 89 Parking spaces (9’x 20’ x 24’ isles) as required by Town Code 20’ from property line.

· Ticket sheds.
· Boardwalk to Saquatucket side.
· Drainage meets State Regulations.

· No runoff from building by design.

· Less drainage of storm water after new construction.

· Saquatucket side net reduction of 9 spaces (originally 6); 8 spaces along Brax side; moved Harbormaster building back 10 feet.

· Increase of green space for artisan sheds (gravel/stone dust).

· Septic system will not change much (elevating by 1 ½ ft. net reductions in impervious drainage; increase of green space; less storm water.
· Plans define zones according to Zoning/Planning.

· No variances required.  Meets all requirements.

Questions from the Planning Board regarding Septic:

Mr. McParland addressed the stream on the other side of Route 28.  Answer: Conservation required moving gravel 25’.

Question from the Public:

Richard Gunderson asked if septic system is the same size now.  Answer: Same size as current regulation require for snack shack, etc.
Dan Crouteu, Moran Engineering stated that Title 5 Septic is in place now.  Design flow is 5,000 gal. (from 3,000 gal. to 5,000).

Question from Mr. Gunderson regarding the building of a maintenance garage.  Answer:  The building of a maintenance garage would require a separate application.  Size of septic is what is required for current design plans.

Joe McParland addressed the $600,000 estimate of more than originally planned.  Mr. Redon answered that the estimate is for $3.6 million and addressed to following:
· Additional alternative bids.

· Short on funds.

· Downey project gravel use adjustment made which does not effect the integrity of the project, also (reduction of boardwalk; split rail fence etc.).
· Applications for grants from various organizations.

Mr. Harris complemented the Saquatucket Committee on the design of the project.

Linda Cebula addressed the Town Meeting approval of $3 M and the current estimate of $3.6 M and asked if the difference would come from taxation, grants or available funds.

Assistant Town Administrator, Charleen Greenhalgh addressed the discrepancy question.  She said that the Warrant Article approved was for $3 M but that the difference can be made up by taxation, borrowing, grants or gifts.

Harbormaster Rendon that it is within the scope of the Town Administrator to take up the issue with the BOS.  Ms. Cebula cautioned that it could be a legal issue.

Mr. Harris inquired regarding vendor for the snack shack.  Mr. Rendon said that the plan was for a long term lease of 10 years publicly competitive bid.

Ms. Cebula asked for a clarification that there would be nothing in the 0-50’buffer zone; parking only in the 50-100’ buffer zone on porous pavement with no runoff into the 0-50’ buffer.
Andy Quinn, owner of adjacent property to the Downey property inquired regarding changes in green space.  Answer:  Wetlands cannot be touched.

Richard Gunderson inquired regarding permitting of snack shack.  Answer:  It is a Special Permit which requires Board of Health approval.  Aly Sabatino stated that the Special Permit would be for “Fast Food Takeout”.

Mr. Gunderson addressed the need for the number of municipal buildings (ticket booths, snack shack and their square footage).  Answer:  The Planning Board is approving the buildings, they are permitted and leased by the BOS.
Discussion of competing businesses.

Discussion of signs (signs will need to be reviewed and approved).  

Discussion of parking on property line; parking plan revision, and height of buildings.

Town Planner, Aly Sabatino commented on review/comments of other Boards/Committees/Departments:

· Health: The project went before the BOH for preliminary review on June 13, 2017.  The BOH looked favorable upon the project as presented.  The engineer has submitted an application for the official review and approval of the project which will take place at the next Board meeting on July 11, 2017.

· Water:

· Engineering:

· Fire Department: No Concerns
· Police Department: No Concerns

· The Application is being heard by Conservation Commission on July 5, 2017.
A. Motion made by Joe McParland to close the Public Hearing for PB2017-18 Town of 
Harwich – Selectmen.  Seconded by Linda Cebula.  Vote: 5-0-0.

B. Motion made by Joseph McParland to approve PB2017-18 The Town of Harwich – 

Board of Selectmen site plan pursuant to the Code of Town of Harwich.  The following 
conditions are imposed:
1. There will be no nuisance or serious hazard to vehicles or pedestrians.
2. The plan provides for efficient and safe disposal of surface water.

3. The use is consistent with the Zoning Code and will not adversely affect the 
neighborhood.

4. The specific site is an appropriate location for the use and structures.

5. Landscaping will be adequate.

Seconded by David Harris.  Vote to approve the motion in the affirmative made by roll call vote: James Atkinson; Joseph McParland; Linda Cebula; David Harris, and Mary Maslowski.  No dissensions or abstentions.  Motion carried.
C. Motion made by Joseph McParland to approve PB2017-18 Town of Harwich – Board 
of Selectmen the site plan special permit with conditions, for the proposed 
redevelopment of property at 715 & 731 Route 28 based on the fact that the application 
meets the necessary requirements and criteria for approval pursuant to the Code of 
Town of Harwich.  The following conditions are imposed:
1. 715 & 731 Route 28 will be merged together prior to receiving a building permit.

2. All lighting shall be required to meet Outdoor Lighting Regulations, Article XXI of the 
Code.

3. All signage shall be required to meet Sign Regulations, Article VII of the Code.

4. Any changes to the site plan shall be subject to further Planning Board Review.

Seconded by Linda Cebula.  Vote to approve the motion in the affirmative made by roll call vote: James Atkinson; Joseph McParland; Linda Cebula; David Harris, and Mary Maslowski.  No dissensions or abstentions.  Motion carried.
D. Motion made by Joseph McParland to approve PB2017-18 Town of Harwich – Board 
of Selectmen the site plan for Use Special Permit - 20 or more Parking Spaces for the 
proposed redevelopment of property at 715 & 731 Route 28 based on the fact that the 
application meets the necessary requirements and criteria for approval pursuant §325-
51 of the Harwich Zoning Code. 

Seconded by Linda Cebula.  Vote to approve the motion in the affirmative made by roll call vote: James Atkinson; Joseph McParland; Linda Cebula; David Harris, and Mary Maslowski.  No dissensions or abstentions.  Motion carried.
Documents: 
Town Planner, Aly Sabatino – Site Plan Review/Use Special Permit Staff Report.



Narrative – Received dated 6-5-2017




Harwich Engineering Department Design Plan




Brown Lindquist Fenuccio & Raber Architects, Inc. – Zoning Regulations per Chapter 325 


Zoning (Regarding Off Street Parking)




Saquatucket Harbor Landside Redevelopment Plans (15 pages)

PUBLIC MEETING
Public Meeting returned to Chairman Brophy.

II.
NEW BUSINESS
a. MINUTES 
Motion made by Joseph McParland to approve the Minutes of June 27, 2017.  Seconded by David Harris.  Vote: 6-0-0.

b. Chairman and Vice Chair/Clerk Elections - Vote to appoint.



Terms of Planning Board and Elections postponed for two weeks.



Discussion of Member Terms.

III.
OLD BUSINESS
1. Peter DeBakker questioned areas in violation.


Aly Sabatino said she will address the issue further.



Mr. Atkinson asked that the issue be addressed when Mr. DeBakker is present at a 



meeting.
2. Discussion of Joint BOS/Planning Board Meeting, Monday, August 21, 2017.

3. Discussion regarding have priorities discussed at Harwich Planning Board Meeting prior to 
Joint Meeting with BOS.
IV.
BRIEFINGS AND REPORTS BY BOARD MEMBERS - None
.
ADJOURN

Motion made to Adjourn by Joe McParland at 7:23 PM.  Seconded by Jim Atkinson.  Vote: 6-0-0.

Minutes transcribed from audio visual recording respectfully submitted by Marie Hickey, Board Secretary. 
Minutes
Planning Board
July 11, 2017
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